TARZANA NEIGHBORHOOD COUNCIL

Board Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, July 26, 2011
Providence Tarzana Medical Center

North Conference Rooms 

18321 Clark Street, Tarzana, CA 91356

1. Call to Order at: 7:00 p.m. by Len Shaffer, TNC President.  Welcoming Remarks and Pledge.  Roll Call: Al Abrams, Linda Abrams, Kathy Delle Donne, Harvey Goldberg Joyce Greene, Eran Heissler, Joel Jaffe, Paul Lawler (left early), Evan Levi, Murdoch Pourkhani, Robert Sarvian, Sussan Weidman and Len Shaffer.  Excused: Barry Edelman, Max Flehinger, David Garfinkle, Chris McManus, and Denyse Selesnick.  Absent: Ken Zeitz. 
2. Special Guest Assemblyman Bob Blumenfield:  Representing stakeholders in the State Assembly for three years, the Assembly member talked about his role as chair of the State Assembly Budget Committee.  He said, when the process began, the goal was to balance the $85 billion dollar State budget with an existing $26 billion dollar deficit.  He spoke about various concerns of the Governor and the Assembly’s role in saving the Redevelopment Authority from elimination with property taxes being channeled to fund education.  A bill he presented, the Amazon Tax, initiates a “use fee” to raise State taxes from purchases made online through Amazon.com.  He called it a “fairness doctrine” to protect state businesses and said it’s expected to net the State about $250 billion dollars from purchases made online.  The Assemblyman is working on a Solar Stimulus Package to incentivize alternative energy projects with subsidies for Loan Loss Reserve. He talked about his work in changing the Vehicle Code to prevent advertising by unhitched mobile advertising trailers.  He also initiated the Oversight Committee whose aim is to look for improvements at each department in the State. He talked about AB96, his “Keeping Adults from Institutions” bill.  The Governor wanted to eliminate adult day healthcare so Blumenfield lead the effort to save it.  There is no plan yet but the Adult Day Healthcare Program has been extended from September, when it would have ended, to November 2011. He’s also the coauthor of the Hollywood Tax Credit which acts as an incentive to keep entertainment companies local.  Overall, Assemblyman Blumenfield is dealing with bills on an international level, environmental issues, legislative issues and community-wide improvement issues.
Octaviano Rios, Field Deputy to Councilmember Zine talked about introduced three motions the Councilman introduced to deal with the City’s “payola” permitting process:

1. One will improve overall Department oversight and transparency asking them to report back to the City Council with a plan on how they propose to improve the permitting process;

2. A second will identify possible consequences against developers and/or contractors involved in fraud; 

3. A third will prevent developers/contractors who have obtained written violations on their projects from getting additional permits until they correct the illegal violation. 

The Bureau of Sanitation proposes a new trash hauling program to pick up trash at commercial properties.  They will be holding a special meeting on this topic. The City wants to get into the trash business to raise revenue in competition with private waste haulers.

3. Approval of minutes of the previous meeting. (Abrams/Heissler) moved, “That the draft minutes for June 28, 2011 TNC board meeting be accepted as corrected.”  The motion carried.
4. Approval of monthly financial statements: (Goldberg/Abrams) moved, “That the monthly Financial Statement for TNC for July 2011 be accepted as presented.”  The motion carried. (Pourkhani not present for vote).
5. Public Comments – Stakeholder Sharon Brewer pointed out issues she felt TNC needed to improve or correct.

6. Land Use: Kathy Delle Donne reviewed the Land Use Committee resolution recommending the denial of a request to rezone 19307 Hatteras Street from RA-1 to R1-1 (at the corner of Tampa/Hatteras).  This is a Melody Acres property and cannot be subdivided under the RA zoning footnote for this property.  (Delle Donne/Goldberg) moved, “The Land Use Committee recommends TNC oppose the application of a zone change from RA to R1 at this address because of the overwhelming community objections and that a zone change to R1 could have a significant aesthetic impact on Melody Acres.” The motion carried unanimously.
1. Land Use: (Susan Weidman recused herself from this item). Kathy reviewed the Land Use Committee resolution to support the issuance of a CUP for a preschool with conditions at 18706 Hatteras Street.  The previous CUP has expired.  (Delle Donne/XXXXXXXXXXX) The LUC recommends that TNC support the application for a conditional use permit for 18706 Hatteras Street in an RA-1 zone with the conditions (below).”  The motion carried unanimously (Weidman recused).
· that the enrollment of the facility not exceed 80 children between the ages of 2 years and 6 years old;

· that the hours of operation be from 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m., Monday through Friday;

· that there be 7 on-site parking spaces;

· that all drop off and pick up of children shall be on Yolanda  at or near the facility parking lot;

· that there be a maximum of six school related events per year;

· that there shall be no summer camp or enrichment classes other than those offered to the current or confirmed future student body- but not to additional children not enrolled in the regular preschool;

· that the signage at the corner of Yolanda and Hatteras St. be anodized aluminum approximately 24 sq. ft. announcing the name of the school & contact telephone number;

· that the property shall be enclosed with a 6 ft. tall wrought iron fence backed by screening with no less than 50% transparency except for a 24 ft. block wall section at the corner of Hatteras St. & Yolanda;

· that the play area be allowed in the front yard setback;

· that any dedications required by the Bureau of Engineering shall be for future use only;

· that the applicant install curbs, gutters & sidewalks along both the Hatteras St. & Yolanda sides on the property with the sidewalks compatible with and connecting to the existing curbs, gutters and  sidewalks;

· that the landscaping plan be submitted to the Council Office for review prior to City Planning Dept. approval;

· that the term of the grant be for ten (10) years.
(Paul Lawyer left the meeting at 9:15; Sussan Weidman rejoined the meeting at 9:20 p.m.)

7. Harvey gave the Budget Report: TNC spent $141,000 last year (1382.00 were not spent of the monies left).  He listed the bills that were not paid by DONE including four bills to Kelly Services that were billed but not paid at year’s end.
-More-
8. National Night Out – (Goldberg/Weidman) moved, “Resolved that based on the recommendation of the TNC Budget Committee, the TNC spend $300.00 from its Outreach Budget to support the August 2011 National Night Out Program of the West Valley LAPD.” The motion carried unanimously.
9. Amend the Fiscal 2012 Budget – (Goldberg/Heissler) moved that, “Resolved that based on the recommendation of the TNC Budget Committee and information provided by DONE, the Tarzana Neighborhood Council carryover $1,005 from its fiscal 2011 budget to its 2012 budget ending June 30, 2012 for unpaid invoices to Kelly Services that were incurred prior to June 30, 2011 and are unpaid as of June 30, 2011, unless DONE provides for payment of the invoices from the fiscal 2011 budget. (Budget Category: Operations, Staffing and Temporary Help). The motion carried unanimously.
Budget Committee report: With the reduced amount of money allocated to TNC (from the 10% cutback in funding and no carryovers), the Budget Committee recommended that TNC reach out to the various organizations that might seek funding, asking them to submit funding requests by October 2011. Evan suggested both October and January 2012 as deadlines as there may be additional monies that haven’t been spent at that time. 
10. LANCC Motion re DWP rate increases – (Goldberg/Jaffe) moved, “That the TNC Board adopt a resolution approving the motion adopted by the LANCC at its July 2, 2011 meeting that there be no DWP rate increase without the appointment of a Rate Payer Advocate and a review of the proposed rate increases by that Advocate.”  Len explained that DWP is looking to increase of up to 26% for power and 24-25% for water. The LANCC resolution seeks to delay the increase until a Ratepayer Advocate is in place to review the need for these increases, reporting back to the public on this information. Councilmember Englander has also created a motion on this matter. The motion carried unanimously.
11. Ad Hoc Committee for retreat – (Abrams, A./Heissler) moved on the recommendation of TNC President Len Shaffer, that an Ad Hoc Committee be appointed to arrange a retreat for the TNC Board consisting of Max Flehinger, Al Abrams and Harvey Goldberg.”  The motion carried unanimously.
12. Ad Hoc Committee to explore boundaries – (Goldberg/Abrams, A) moved, “That the TNC board adopt a resolution appointing an Ad Hoc Committee to meet with Woodland Hills/Warner Center NC to determine if the is a need to adjust the boundary between the two NCs with Len, Joel, and Max on the committee.  The motion carried unanimously.  Len said there are some anomalies in the map that the City Clerk used that pertain to the boundary with the Woodland Hills Neighborhood Council. 
13. Bylaws - Quorum – (Abrams, A., Pourkhani) moved, “That based on the recommendation of the TNC President, the TNC Board adopt a resolution approving DONE’s insertion of the number “10” in Article V, Sec 2 of the TNC amended bylaws.”  The motion carried unanimously 
14. Bylaws - Treasurer – As an update to old bylaws language, (Abrams, L./Sarvian) moved based on the recommendation of the TNC President, “That the TNC Board adopt a resolution approving DONE’s striking the words “The Treasurer shall collect all Council revenues and issue receipts. The disbursement of funds shall require the signatures of the Treasurer and such other officer or officers as the Governing Board may designate.” from Article VI, 2, E and inserting in their place the following: “The disbursement of funds shall require the signatures of the Treasurer and such other officer or officers as the Governing Board may designate.” –
15. Beautification – Kathy Delle Donne

· Tree: Kathy reported on current Beautification action in Tarzana: Many of the 43 trees recently planted by stakeholders and the Council Office have not been watered and look like they are dying.  Kathy suggested business owners closest to the tree be asked to water the trees and try to bring them back to health, in-between the days scheduled for watering by the Conservation people.  28 more trees are scheduled for future plantings. 

· A new vendor has been approved for street benches (Martin Outdoor Media).  
· Kathy asked for input on banners.  
· On the partnership with Council District, Kathy updated the board on monies from matching funds. 
16. Committee Reports -Government Action – Al Abrams

· Al said it looks like the City will be getting a new NFL Stadium Convention Center, financed by AEG.  Al believes the San Diego Chargers will move up to L.A. to use it.  

· Redistricting maps are almost done.  Al said the redistricting opponents won over the City’s move to combine parts of the Valley will Beverly Hills. 

· There is a move to do away with the Gross Receipts Tax in the City.  If phased out, it will enhance business growth.  
· Councilmember Krikorian has introduced four motions to modify the NC system.  BONC had some concerns about them.
17.
President’s Remarks – Len Shaffer


VANC (Valley Association of Neighborhood Councils) adopted a motion opposing the Rec & Park/DWP’s suggestion to use Upperstone Canyon as a park at the taxpayer’s expense. VANC voted instead for a floating cover for that water source (saving ratepayers money).


DWP Meetings – Len said there were some interesting discussions regarding monies DWP wants which would mean very large rate increases. DWP is mandated to get 33% of their energy by 2020 which would get us away from coal.  In order to do this, they will be building solar, wind and gas-fired plants and natural gas will become the main source of power.  This will be more expensive than coal and they are also seeking funding of $60 million a year for two new solar programs, SIP (solar incentive program) and FIT.




18.
Board Member Comment: None.

19.
Adjournment: 10:40 p.m.
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